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MOTTINGHAM RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION

HELD AT THE ODDFELLOWS HALL

WEDNESDAY 3RD MAY 2023
The Chairman, Gail Hodges, opened the meeting at 7.10pm with a welcome to all. 

1. APOLOGIES:  were received from Carol Borhani, Cllr David Cartwright, Katherine Cartwright, Cllr Cathy Dowse, Cllr John Hills and Cllr Will Rowlands.
2. APPROVAL OF THE  MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 28TH APRIL, 2022
There being no comments, the proposal that the minutes be approved was:

Proposed by Astrid Chklar and seconded by Juan Trellez.
Following a vote by show of hands, it was unanimously resolved that:
The Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 28th April 2022 be and are hereby approved as a true record.

3. CHAIRMAN'S REPORT 
Gail Hodges reported on the following items:
Lidl
The village finally has a Lidl. It hadn’t been without disruptions, particularly to those residents living close to the site, and the traﬃc issues had been a nightmare. However, it is now in place, and Gail is very happy to have a clean and spacious supermarket within walking distance. It is acknowledged that it wasn’t the first choice of many residents, probably the majority of Mottingham village residents, as a replacement for the Porcupine. This was nothing to do with preferring to have a Waitrose, as wrongfully reported in the SE9 magazine. But moving forward, the MRA are very keen to encourage Lidl to engage with the local community, and to that end Graham Soars and Gail Hodges had a very positive meeting with the area manager, Suzanne Paul, and the store manager, Dorota, the day after opening. Lidl had agreed to supply most of the food and drinks for the Flower Festival. They will donate food bank collections to St Edwards’ Church food bank, rather than the Bromley Living food bank, so keeping it local. They are keen also to contribute to other local organisations, groups and schools, so the MRA and Lidl will be working together on that.
Coronation events
Hopefully, residents will be aware that the Mottingham Flower Arrangement Society is hosting a Coronation Flower Festival this coming weekend, at the Methodist Church, as happened for the Jubilee. This will be on the Sunday and Monday, with tea and cake served in the adjacent church hall and the garden, weather permitting, on the Sunday, and the MRA providing a wider range of finger foods and drinks on the Monday. The refreshments will be free of charge on both days but of course, donations are welcome. In addition, between 2pm and 4pm on the Monday afternoon, there will be some children’s activities.
Defibrillators
Gail noted that one reason she had for joining the MRA committee was with the hope of acquiring a defibrillator for the village. We now have three, one outside the library, one at the entrance to Mayfield Hall behind the Catholic Church, and one on Foxes Field. The first two are in unlocked cabinets, as was the ruling by the London Ambulance Service until very recently. Sadly, the original defibrillator at Foxes Field was stolen, and this had been replaced by a defibrillator within a locked cabinet with a key code - as now allowed by the LAS. All three are linked to The Circuit, so that when anyone phones 999, and the operator deems it possible that a defibrillator might be needed, the caller is told where the nearest one is, and in the case of the locked cabinet, the key code will be given. The operator stays on the line, and gives instructions. Gail is the so-called ‘guardian’, so is contacted if a defibrillator has been advised. This has happened on 15-18 occasions, but not once has a defibrillator actually been used. There are many possible reasons for this, but a factor may be that people are generally frightened of using one. Gail feels passionately that anyone of any age can be taught to do CPR and use a defibrillator. She has provided some resuscitation teaching sessions at the library, and these have been well-received. Thanks are due to Eltham College for the long term loan of mannequins. Sessions can now be offered more regularly. These are free, take place at the library, and if anyone interested is asked to contact Chris at the library. The next sessions will be on Monday 15th May, Monday 12th June and Monday 10th July, all at 11.30 am.
Dorset Road Infant School
The Dorset Road Infant School site is now up for sale. The proceeds from the sale will be ring fenced for improvements at Elmstead Woods Primary School which is the new amalgamated school. Some might question how much this actually benefits the children of families in Mottingham, as the numbers of Mottingham pupils at that school are not known.
Mottingham Library
Gail strongly urged members to make use of this excellent facility. The Library offers a wide range of activities, including toddler groups, teenage reading groups, four other reading groups /book clubs, armchair London talks by Chris, CPR training, and access to computers. It is a designated safe and warm place. It is a massive community resource, less like a traditional library, more of a community centre, but if we, the local residents, don’t use it in any way, it will be deemed as unused, unnecessary and ripe for closing down. So please, please use it!
Planning
The MRA has a role in monitoring planning applications on both Bromley and Greenwich sides of Mottingham. One of the latest is the application to replace the florist next door to the Post Office with a micro pub. This would apparently close at 10pm at night, open Wednesday to Sunday.

**London Borough of Bromley has a Jubilee fund for local community improvements. The MRA, supported by our local councillors, plans to put in a bid on behalf of the community to improve Foxes Field by adding benches, improving access paths into the woods, extending the perimeter path around the fields, allowing access for prams, wheelchairs, walkers and runners looking to avoid muddy feet. This council fund is a one-oﬀ, so if not used by us, it will be given to other parts of Bromley. There are no other competing bids from this ward. Plans are at an early stage but anyone interested should speak with Graham Soars.
There is a plan to develop an area behind Bannatynes, some of which is on Metropolitan Open Land, MOL, creating a potential precedent for development of other open land. The MRA will work with Bromley and Lewisham councils to oppose this.
**The Jubilee fund bid has not yet been submitted.
4. MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY’S REPORT
Richard Mainwaring-Burton wished first to express his gratitude to all those who had helped in any way with the collection of subscriptions and distributions over the last year. 
He then went on to report the following:

With the initial onset of COVID, our income stream and data collection were completely debilitated.  We realised that to maintain any kind of survival, we would have to have a rethink. We managed to maintain social distancing for our Executive Committee meetings via Zoom and kept the website up to date.
The most profound and lasting effects on our way of working relate to our doorstep collection of subscriptions. Subscriptions collections for 2020/21 were classed as socially unacceptable and we did a very belated collection for 2021/22, the remnant of which is reported on this year’s accounts. This collection offered a new option to pay by bank transfer on the membership cards although 83% of the 912 20/21 subs were paid in cash. 150 members opted to pay on line of whom 43 did so.

We then looked into the possibilities of adopting new technologies for subscriptions collection.

Card readers were considered impractical to share amongst our many road representatives.

A QR code system appeared to offer a suitable safe and secure solution which is economical and simple to use, but necessitates use of a smart phone which many of our members may not use.

The main drawback of the system is that there is no record of the subscriber other than a part card number. This means that we have no simple record of contributor identity for our street records unless they inform us separately and we cannot collect e-mail addresses on the doorstep.

Doorstep collection in person has benefits in data quality and social connection, but there are some road representatives who are put off by the process and the attitude encountered on certain doorsteps.
We have always had the ongoing difficulty of voting at the AGM which has now been brought forward in our constitutional debate.
Summary


2021-22

Cash members: (762)
On-line paid (43). ‘On-line’ option selected on doorstep (107)

2022-23

Cash Members (424)
On-line QR paid (164)
‘On-line or QR’ option selected on doorstep (191)

Notes

Difficult to report accurate ‘members’ numbers since several ‘Donations’ above £3 Subs

From Income:
2021-22
£2421 / £3 = 807

2022-2023
£2419 / £3 = 806

5. TREASURER’S REPORT
Laurie Bell reported the following:

Last year’s audited accounts, up to 31/03/22, show subscriptions of £1,314. Within this year’s accounts, there is income of £1,107 from 2021/22 that came in between 01/04/22 and 30/06/22, making total subscriptions for 2021/22 £2,421.
Subscriptions and some donations of approximately £100, amount to £2,429 for 2022/23. So, there is very little difference between the two years. ‘SumUp’ has provided unidentifiable income, (subscriptions and donations), of £493. Within this is a higher than usual amount of donations. People are invariably rounding up to £5 or £10. 
In 2022/23 quite a few road sheets were not completed or returned. So, although the subscription income is practically the same as last year, it is from fewer roads.
The closing bank balance is £27,507.96 of which £10,400 is ring fenced money from the Royal Borough of Greenwich towards street planters. MRA funds therefore total £17,107.96.
The final audited accounts will be posted on the MRA website.
6. ELECTION OF OFFICERS AND EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
The current members of the Committee had agreed to continue to serve if required. 
The current Committee comprises:

Laurie Bell, Sally Bettesworth, Robert Blanks, Carol Borhani, Astrid Chklar, Jane Cornish, Gail Hodges, Bob Lawrie, Richard Mainwaring-Burton, James Martin, Lesley Robins and Graham Soars.

Sadly Astrid Chklar had decided to stand down from the Committee. She was thanked for all her hard work and her unstinting support of the MRA. During the year, we were joined by a new member, Juan Trellez and it is asked that his election to the Committee be now formally ratified.

The proposal that:

Laurie Bell, Sally Bettesworth, Robert Blanks, Carol Borhani, Jane Cornish, Gail Hodges, Richard Mainwaring-Burton, Bob Lawrie, James Martin, Graham Soars, Juan Trellez and Lesley Robins be and are hereby elected to continue to serve on the MRA Executive Committee for the coming year, 
was proposed by Ted Rowlands and seconded by John Miller.
Following a vote by show of hands, the proposal was carried unanimously.

6.1 CHAIRMAN
The Secretary was pleased to report that Gail Hodges had most generously offered to serve again as Chairman.
There being no other nominations, 
The proposal that Gail Hodges be elected as MRA Chairman until the conclusion of the next AGM was proposed by John Miller and seconded by Jane Cornish.
Following a vote by show of hands, Gail Hodges was duly elected as Chairman until the conclusion of the next AGM
6.2 DEPUTY CHAIRMAN

Richard Mainwaring-Burton as the current Deputy Chairman is happy to continue in this role.
There being no other nominations,
Proposed by Sally Bettesworth and seconded by Bob Blanks and following a vote by show of hands Richard Mainwaring-Burton was duly re-elected as Deputy Chairman until the conclusion of the next AGM.
6.3 SECRETARY


Lesley Robins had agreed to continue to serve.
There being no other nominations;

Proposed by Richard Mainwaring-Burton and seconded by Alison Laurie, and following a vote by show of hands, Lesley Robins was duly elected as Honorary Secretary until the conclusion of the next AGM.



6.4 HONORARY TREASURER


The Chairman reported that Laurie Bell had thankfully agreed to stand for re-election.
There being no other nominations:

Proposed by Richard Mainwaring-Burton and seconded by Tess Andrew, and following a vote by show of hands, Laurie Bell was duly re-elected as Honorary Treasurer until the conclusion of the next AGM.
6.5 MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY 

The Chairman reported that Richard Mainwaring-Burton had agreed to stand for re-election.
There being no other nominations:

Proposed by Juan Trellez and seconded by John Miller, and following a vote by show of hands, Richard Mainwaring-Burton was duly re-elected as Membership Secretary until the conclusion of the next AGM.
6.6 AUDITOR


Bernie Hawes had kindly audited the MRA’s accounts for a number of years now and the Executive Committee was happy to recommend that he continue to do so.
Proposed by Astrid Chklar and seconded by Laurie Bell and following a vote by show of hands, Bernie Hawes was duly re-appointed as auditor.

7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

7.1 Constitution review and membership
Bob Blanks summarised the issue as follows:

At AGMs, most decisions are passed on a show of hands. A ballot procedure is in place, if a ballot is needed, but 50 ‘members’ are needed to pass a proposal. We need to know who the MRA members are. Currently, households count as members, but we have no way of knowing how many people are in that household and therefore how many can vote.
We have a responsibility to the whole parish of Mottingham. One possible way forward would be to consider every Mottingham resident to be an MRA member. We would not need to keep ‘close tabs’ on the membership. Rather than collecting subscriptions we would ask for donations. A valid ballot is needed to change the constitution to not have membership subscriptions. It was noted that one difficulty is that some residences are inaccessible to road representatives.

In response to questions from the floor:

· The MRA Executive Committee is not able to change the constitution.

· We need to reach all residents as there are some people who don’t like the MRA who might raise objections.

· Other residents associations seem to have similar problems.

· It is not necessarily that people aren’t interested in the MRA and its activities.

In essence, we need to change the definition of MRA membership and agree how we raise needed funds. It was agreed that the MRA Executive Committee will draft a proposal and find an effective way of circulating that to all Mottingham residents.

7.2 Publicity

It was agreed that we need more notice boards around the village. Notice boards by bus stops was considered to be a useful strategy,

7.3 Greener Mottingham

Caroline Wilson drew members’ attention to the many ‘green’ activities happening collectively and individually, with many action groups. Caroline suggested that information about these activities needs to be shared more effectively. She invited people to contact her about local events and activities. 

   7.4 Update from Cllr Matt Hartley
Cllr Hartley began by pointing out that the five councillors representing local wards work closely together despite the arbitrary Greenwich/Bromley boundaries.
He then provided a summary of key activities on behalf of Mottingham residents:

· Work is ongoing to challenge the most unacceptable decisions by South Eastern Railway to reduce services on the Sidcup and Bexleyheath lines and to scrap the loop services linking to Woolwich and the Elizabeth Line.

· Greenwich Council is strongly opposing plans by London City Airport to extend weekend flights. These plans impact directly on parts of New Eltham and Mottingham which form a thin strip under the flight path.

· Mottingham continues to be plagued by traffic problems. The recent traffic impact survey, presented to the Council and TfL, provides strong and comprehensive evidence of the adverse impact on local residents. There is much ongoing research and consultation, but a timetable for action is still awaited. TfL will formally review the Court Road junction. Automated traffic counts will look at the impact of Lidl, in terms of volume and speed. Sat Navs cannot be changed. Whilst there is consensus on the problem, there is no consensus on the solution. However, safety remains at the heart of all that is being done.
· ULEZ will come into force on 28/08/23. Owners of vehicles registered before 2006 will face a charge of £12. Bromley Council is one of five councils challenging this decision. Residents were invited to contact the Councils with regard to the scrappage scheme.
· Work continues on fly-tipping, the use of mobile cctv cameras and street cleaning.
7.5 The MRA website

Richard Mainwaring reported that the website is currently broken because the host company has significantly increased their charges. It is hoped that the matter will soon be resolved.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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